
March 2020 

 
Having trouble viewing this email? View it as a Web page. 

• Alaska FSA State Directors News 

• Alaska Producers Urged to Consider NAP Risk Protection Coverage Before Crop Sales 

Deadlines 

• USDA Announces Updates for Honeybee Producers 

• Farm Reconstitutions 

• Livestock Inventory Records 

• New Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans that Fit Their Operation 

• Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 

 

Alaska State FSA Newsletter 
 

Alaska State Farm 

Service Agency 

800 W Evergreen, Ste 216 

Palmer, AK 99645 

www.fsa.usda.gov/ak 

State Executive 

Director  Bryan J. Scoresby  

907-761-7750  

Cell: 907-707-4819 

Email: 

bryan.scoresby@usda.gov 

Northern County Office  

PO Box 585  

Delta Junction, AK 99737 

Alaska FSA State Directors News 

I was in discussions with some farmers two weeks ago at the Delta 

Farm Forum, talking about how the farm workload used to slow 

down in the winter. Not anymore was the consensus of the 

foursome. They all agreed they are busier now than ever before in 

getting things prepared before spring work begins. Planning for all 

future tasks and needs has never been more critical than now. 

This year, I made up an excel worksheet to cover my gardening 

plan. It has tasks to be done, planned dates for greenhouse 

seeding, soil testing, tilling the garden, transplanting, installing 

irrigation lines, laying down weed barrier and more. My family 

makes fun of me every fall they see my hunting plan, printed out 

from an excel worksheet. They will probably make fun of me again 

when I share my garden plan with them. When proper planning 

takes place, all the seeds, tools, supplies, labor force and 

equipment are all in place, in working condition and ready for use 
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when required. Planting season becomes much more successful, 

enjoyable and exciting. 

Another part of planning is getting taxes done. All sole proprietors 

engaged in farming complete a schedule F tax form for their 

farming business. Corporate farmers use a 1020 or 1020s form. 

The schedule F and 1020 or 1020S forms are income or profit and 

loss statement for the farm. Planning would include a farm business 

plan with budgets for expenses and revenue to demonstrate the 

expected outcomes for the year. It would make sense to compare 

the business plan from the first of the year with the records 

compiled at the end of the year and then consider adjustments for 

the coming year. And it really helps with tax preparation. A friend of 

mine who is a CPA was telling me about doing taxes for “shoe box” 

farmers. All receipts are collected into a shoe box, then annually 

delivered to the CPA to do the taxes. 

George Washington is quoted as saying “I’d rather be on my farm 

than the emperor of the world”. Cato the Elder is quoted as saying 

“It is thus with farming; if you do one thing late, you be late in all 

your work”. May your planning and tax preparation for the coming 

year be successful and exciting as your farm business comes to 

fruition during this coming year. 

 

 

Alaska Producers Urged to Consider NAP Risk Protection 

Coverage Before Crop Sales Deadlines 

The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers to review available USDA crop risk 

protection options, including federal crop insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 

(NAP) coverage, before the crop deadline of March 15, 2020. 

Federal crop insurance covers crop losses from natural adversities such as drought, hail and excessive 

moisture. NAP covers losses from natural disasters on crops for which no permanent federal crop 

insurance program is available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, vegetables, 

mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, bioenergy, 

and industrial crops. 

The following crops in Alaska have a NAP application deadline of March 15, 2020:  Spring planted 

annual crops (vegetables) 
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Producers can determine if crops are eligible for federal crop insurance or NAP by visiting 

https://webapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/ActuarialInformationBrowser2018/CropCriteria.aspx?utm_medium=e

mail&utm_source=govdelivery. 

The 2018 Farm Bill reinstates higher levels of coverage, from 50 to 65 percent of expected production in 

5 percent increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. Producers of organics and crops 

marketed directly to consumers also may exercise the “buy-up” option to obtain NAP coverage of 100 

percent of the average market price at the coverage levels of between 50 and 65 percent of expected 

production. NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses 

that exceed 50 percent of expected production.    

For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop or $825 per producer per 

county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in multiple counties.   

Federal crop insurance coverage is sold and delivered solely through private insurance agents. Agent 

lists are available at all USDA Service Centers or at USDA’s online Agent Locator: 

http://prodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov/apps/AgentLocator/#. Producers can use the USDA Cost Estimator, 

https://ewebapp.rma.usda.gov/apps/costestimator/Default.aspx?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govd

elivery, to predict insurance premium costs. 

For more information on NAP, service fees, sales deadlines, contact the County FSA office in your area 

or visit the web at www.fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

USDA Announces Updates for Honeybee Producers 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced updates to the 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP). These 

updates include changes required by the 2018 Farm Bill as well as discretionary changes intended to 

improve the administration of the program and clarify existing program requirements. ELAP was 

previously administered based on FSA’s fiscal year but will now run according to the calendar year. 

Producers are still required to submit an application for payment within 30 calendar days of the end of 

the program year. This is not a policy change but will affect the deadline. The signup deadline for 

calendar year 2020 losses is January 30, 2021. 

Starting in 2020, producers will have 15 days from when the loss is first apparent, instead of 30 days, to 

file a honeybee notice of loss. This change provides consistency between ELAP and the Noninsured 

Crop Disaster Assistance Program, which also has a 15-day notice of loss period for honey. For other 

covered losses, including livestock feed, grazing and farm-raised fish losses, the notice of loss deadline 

for ELAP will remain 30 days from when the loss is first apparent to the producer. 

Program participants who were paid for the loss of a honeybee colony or hive in either or both of the 

previous two years will be required to provide additional documentation to substantiate how current year 

inventory was acquired. 

If the honeybee colony loss incurred was because of Colony Collapse Disorder, program participants 

must provide a producer certification that the loss was a direct result of at least three of the five 

symptoms of Colony Collapse Disorder, which include: 

• the loss of live queen and/or drone bee populations inside the hives; 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FActuarialInformationBrowser2018%2FCropCriteria.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567411669&sdata=Nyi5IrMmZQjt7FtLDGosUjdDnLBIDCma7eSsAo59LbI%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FActuarialInformationBrowser2018%2FCropCriteria.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567411669&sdata=Nyi5IrMmZQjt7FtLDGosUjdDnLBIDCma7eSsAo59LbI%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fprodwebnlb.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2FAgentLocator%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery%23%2F&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567411669&sdata=VNMeCiNxorukLcYW1DjtEwwMmDFN3jSQMBrl2SDIPzk%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fewebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2Fcostestimator%2FDefault.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567421628&sdata=gNX1K%2FixUOz27HqhBehkziWDxmXDatdp6v4SKNEcYO0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fewebapp.rma.usda.gov%2Fapps%2Fcostestimator%2FDefault.aspx%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567421628&sdata=gNX1K%2FixUOz27HqhBehkziWDxmXDatdp6v4SKNEcYO0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Fdisaster-assistance-program%2Fnoninsured-crop-disaster-assistance%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=02%7C01%7C%7C13c93988ac32455aa05908d7c486cdfe%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637193955567421628&sdata=EIkNr7A0z5ovS2OJ16MvIS0uOKlMK8c1cvTpkEX1RSM%3D&reserved=0


• rapid decline of adult worker bee population outside the hives, leaving brood poorly or 

completely unattended; 

• absence of dead adult bees inside the hive and outside the entrance of the hive; 

• absence of robbing collapsed colonies; and 

• at the time of collapse, varroa mite and Nosema populations are not at levels known to cause 

economic injury or population decline. 

For honeybees, ELAP covers colony losses, honeybee hive losses (the physical structure) and 

honeybee feed losses in instances where the colony, hive or feed has been destroyed by a natural 

disaster or, in the case of colony losses, because of Colony Collapse Disorder. Colony losses must be 

in excess of normal mortality. 

ELAP also provides emergency assistance to eligible producers of livestock and farm-raised fish 

including for feed and grazing losses. It covers losses because of eligible adverse weather or loss 

conditions, including blizzards and wildfires on federally managed lands. ELAP also covers losses 

resulting from the cost of transporting water to livestock due to an eligible drought. 

For more information on ELAP visit farmers.gov/recover or contact your FSA County Office. To locate 

your local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator. 

 

Farm Reconstitutions 

When changes in farm ownership or operation take place, a farm reconstitution is necessary. The 

reconstitution — or recon — is the process of combining or dividing farms or tracts of land based on the 

farming operation. 

To be effective for the current Fiscal Year (FY), farm combinations and farm divisions must be 

requested by August 1 of the FY for farms subject to the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price 

Loss Coverage (PLC) program.  A reconstitution is considered to be requested when all: 

• of the required signatures are on FSA-155 

• other applicable documentation, such as proof of ownership, is submitted. 

Total Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) and non-ARC/PLC farms may be reconstituted at any 

time.  

The following are the different methods used when doing a farm recon: 

Estate Method — the division of bases, allotments and quotas for a parent farm among heirs in settling 

an estate; 

Designation of Landowner Method — may be used when (1) part of a farm is sold or ownership is 

transferred; (2) an entire farm is sold to two or more persons; (3) farm ownership is transferred to two or 

more persons; (4) part of a tract is sold or ownership is transferred; (5) a tract is sold to two or more 

persons; or (6) tract ownership is transferred to two or more persons. In order to use this method the 

land sold must have been owned for at least three years, or a waiver granted, and the buyer and seller 

must sign a Memorandum of Understanding; 
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DCP Cropland Method — the division of bases in the same proportion that the DCP cropland for each 

resulting tract relates to the DCP cropland on the parent tract; 

Default Method — the division of bases for a parent farm with each tract maintaining the bases 

attributed to the tract level when the reconstitution is initiated in the system. 

 

Livestock Inventory Records 

Producers are reminded to keep updated livestock inventory records. These records are necessary in 

the event of a natural disaster. 

When disasters strike, the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) can assist producers who suffered 

excessive livestock death losses and grazing or feed losses due to eligible natural disasters. 

To participate in livestock disaster assistance programs, producers will be required to provide verifiable 

documentation of death losses resulting from an eligible adverse weather event and must submit a 

notice of loss to their local FSA office within 30 calendar days of when the loss of livestock is apparent. 

For grazing or feed losses, producers must submit a notice of loss to their local FSA office within 30 

calendar days of when the loss is apparent and should maintain documentation and receipts. 

Producers should record all pertinent information regarding livestock inventory records including: 

• Documentation of the number, kind, type, and weight range of livestock 

• Beginning inventory supported by birth recordings or purchase receipts;    

For more information on documentation requirements, contact your local FSA office. 

 

New Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans 

that Fit Their Operation 

A new online tool can help farmers and ranchers find information on U.S. Department of Agriculture 

(USDA) farm loans that may best fit their operations. USDA has launched the new Farm Loan Discovery 

Tool as the newest feature on farmers.gov, the Department’s self-service website for farmers. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their 

operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. Compared to 

this time last year, FSA has seen an 18 percent increase in the amount it has obligated for direct farm 

ownership loans, and through the 2018 Farm Bill, has increased the limits for several loan products. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan staff to 

better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works  

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few simple 

questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. After 
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submitting their answers, farmers will be provided information on farm loans that best fit their specific 

needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 

application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, entities, 

and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility requirements and 

a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These guides can help farmers prepare 

before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the “Start” 

button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that is 

applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like Chrome, 

Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not work in 

Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov  

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 

authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and 

manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 

information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 

Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and alerts 

by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan features, 

the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 

farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can help 

their operation recover from natural disasters. 

With feedback from customers and field employees who serve those customers, farmers.gov delivers 

farmer-focused features through an agile, iterative process to deliver the greatest immediate value to 

America’s agricultural producers – helping farmers and ranchers do right, and feed everyone. 

For more information or to locate your USDA Service Center, visit farmers.gov. 

 

Higher Limits Now Available on USDA Farm Loans 

Higher limits are now available for borrowers interested in USDA’s farm loans, which help agricultural 

producers purchase farms or cover operating expenses. The 2018 Farm Bill increased the amount that 

producers can borrow through direct and guaranteed loans available through USDA’s Farm Service 

Agency (FSA) and made changes to other loans, such as microloans and emergency loans. 

Key changes include: 

• The Direct Operating Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $400,000, and the Guaranteed 

Operating Loan limit increased from $ 1.429 million to $1.75 million. Operating loans help 
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producers pay for normal operating expenses, including machinery and equipment, seed, 

livestock feed, and more. 

• The Direct Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $300,000 to $600,000, and the 

Guaranteed Farm Ownership Loan limit increased from $1.429 million to $1.75 million. Farm 

ownership loans help producers become owner-operators of family farms as well as improve 

and expand current operations. 

• Producers can now receive both a $50,000 Farm Ownership Microloan and a $50,000 

Operating Microloan. Previously, microloans were limited to a combined $50,000. Microloans 

provide flexible access to credit for small, beginning, niche, and non-traditional farm operations. 

• Producers who previously received debt forgiveness as part of an approved FSA restructuring 

plan are now eligible to apply for emergency loans. Previously, these producers were ineligible. 

• Beginning and socially disadvantaged producers can now receive up to a 95 percent guarantee 

against the loss of principal and interest on a loan, up from 90 percent. 

About Farm Loans 

Direct farm loans, which include microloans and emergency loans, are financed and serviced by FSA, 

while guaranteed farm loans are financed and serviced by commercial lenders. For guaranteed loans, 

FSA provides a guarantee against possible financial loss of principal and interest. 

For more information on FSA farm loans, visit www.fsa.usda.gov or contact your local USDA service 

center. 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in these meetings and/or 

events should contact Lloyd Wilhelm, Northern CED, at (907) 895-4242, Erin Sturdivant, Southern CED, 

at (907) 761-7754 or Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 

USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence 

Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-

8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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